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                                                                         Faculty Senate Meeting, November 17, 2015   Minutes, of 5~


West Liberty University

Faculty Senate Minutes

November 17, 2015

ATTENDANCE: Lihua Chen, Greg Chase, Judy Stechly, Traci Tuttle, 

Ryan Koenig, Jerry Duncan, Michael Aulick, Linda Cowan (FS Chair), Jim Haizlett, Jeff Pfister, Aaron Harper, Jeremy Larance, Sheli Bernstein-Goff, 

Susan Herrick (FS Secretary), Corey, Reigel, Teresa Faykus, Stephanie Meredith, Margy Bowman, Fuhua Chen, Jon Serra, Matthew Zdilla, Dave Blowers, Rick West, John McCullough, Brian Crawford, Sylvia Senften.  

Invited Guests: Scott Cook, Registrar and Vice President of Student Services

ABSENCES:  NONE   

Meeting Convened at 3:30 PM

Minutes of September 8th approved

Minutes of October 10th approved with pending corrections.

Dr. McCullough

He announced that Dr. Stephen Greiner would be visiting the campus before January.  Dr. McCullough said he would be available to assist Dr. Greiner as he takes the helm. He expressed continued concerns about student enrollment and thanked us as WLU ambassadors during open house and our contact with students and the community.

Provost Crawford

Policy 123, the Policy on Policies is being successfully revised.

Policy 202, The Selection of Deans and Chairs:  Proposed changes are:

(1) to allow for us to conduct internal searches only; 

(2) to include a formal process to select Program Directors, which are positions equivalent to the roles of Department Chairs.

Distance Education Policy: a new policy to address online courses is in development.

The comment period will extend into February to allow faculty to consider these policies.

Re: The pending letter on support and expectations of Professional Development: Regrettably faculty development funds were cut from this fiscal year’s budget.  Dr. Crawford stated that the administration is committed to restoring this funding in 2016-2017.  Dr. McCullough reinforced this by saying in effect that such support is indeed necessary and that this year was an exception that must not be repeated.

New Staff Members

Dr. Cowan introduced two new staff members of the Learning Student Development Center: 

Ms. Kateryna Forynna introduced herself as the new Developmental Advising Specialist in charge of Tutoring & Accessibility Services at the Learning and Student Development Center, which now has a crew of 40 tutors to cover 112 of our courses.

Liz Richter, our new Student Support Coordinator, is in charge of Academic Alerts and Academic Probation and published a bi-weekly newsletter for parents of first-year students, entitled, Parent Power.

Sylvia Senften, ACF Representative

¶October 22 ACF meeting addressed 

~ the $250 million statewide higher education budget cuts

~ the Transition and Articulation agreements among higher education institutions regarding general education requirements in English and math so that students’ transitions from one school to another is as smooth as possible.  Syllabi should include descriptions of assessments and expectations in order to assess course equivalence.

¶PEIA:  Sylvia e-mailed an alert regarding the meeting held on November 9th at the Northern Community College in Wheeling.  Unless the State increases its funding of PEIA, increased costs will be passed on to us: 


Increased co-pays


Increased deductibles


Cuts in covered services


Premiums may be calculated on the basis of family income rather than 

employees’ salary, thereby increasing them substantially.

Sylvia urged us to call Governor Tomblin’s office, 304-558-2000 for immediate allocation of additional funds for PEIA in the current and next fiscal years.  We should point out that PEIA has not  received an increase in five years.  

Dr. McCullough urged us to point out that we—faculty and staff—have not received salary increases either.

¶ Dr. Greiner’s approval by the Chancellor will be confirmed by HEPC on November 19th.

¶ Regional Accreditation:  Without it an institution loses its Federal financial aid, which, in turn, affects student enrollment and retention.  Lawsuits in Pennsylvania have resulted in institutions having to forgive student loans because their programs were not properly accredited.

James Haizlett, Faculty Senate BOG Representative

October 29th, The Board selected Dr. Stephen Greiner as our new University President.

Discussions with Chairman Couch about the Board culture which he learned about at the Board’s summit this past summer: that the board should become an active and involved board rather than one that primarily concurs with decisions made during the executive committee meeting prior to the full meeting.  Professor Haizlett has suggested to Chairman Couch that they consider the Fairmont model whereby the executive committee only meets if necessary (and even then the full board is invited to give input) and decisions are discussed during the BOG meeting.

Scott Cook, Registrar and Vice President of Student Affairs

Retention, reruitng and “customer” service:  Scott reminded us that every employee on this campus is an ambassador for WLU.  He offered pamphlets and logos presenting our “brand” to parents:  “Caring, Quality, Affordable Total College Experience”.  Scott encouraged us to demonstrate each one of these qualities to our constituents and to the community, especially to improve our responsiveness to our students in our courses—through advising, office hours and responding to their e-mails.  Scott reviewed the demographics of recent enrollment declines (46%) despite actual increases in the graduating classes of local high schools, e.g., Wheeling Park (2%).

Scott suggested that we can increase our salaries sooner if we can increase student enrollment.  We need to make a concerted effort in our student advising, in our  general responsiveness to students and better communication about our program offerings—courses, graduate programs, e.g.  There has been a significant cut in our marketing budget.  WLU had only one digital billboard at the Highlands last year.  We have expanded our advertising around the Ohio Valley.

In response to Scott’s call for suggestions, Dr. Herrick claimed that students (as well as staff) have the impression there is “nothing to do” because there are no posters outlining the entire calendar of events for the year—athletics, theatre, music, Hughes lectures—so that students can see the overview and plan their attendance. Yet many of these events are unknown to our students.  They do not read Hilltopper Headlines  nor do they pay attention to the social media.  Scott dismissed this criticism.  

Linda asked about a social media generic form that first-year students sign to allow their images to be posted on the media.  Scot explained that legally each posting must be released by a specific consent form.

Aaron Harper, Ethics Committee

The Faculty Handbook on Professional Ethics:  This section need to be revised since it is closely linked to policies 214, 216, and 217 regarding professional conduct.  At present it is a version of the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) Statement on Ethics.  The committee liked models that addressed the separate roles of the academic as scholar, member of the community, teacher, and colleague and identified behaviors that are unacceptable.  They would like to develop a statement that is neither too vague nor too specific, but a clear set of guidelines for a reasonable evaluation while still protecting academic freedom.  It was suggested that the committee could examine codes of ethics of national organizations of our various academic disciplines.  Aaron welcomed any help we could offer.  Dr. Cowan encouraged Aaron to bring any portions of the statement for us to consider sooner than later so that we may have it ready and finished by April.

Jeff Pfister, Classroom Space Utilization and Facilities Allocation Committee
The Committee has created a data base on classroom types –lecture, labs, lecture-lab—the number and kind of seating (whether fixed or not, e.g.) and the technology equipment available.  This will help to properly assign courses to their respective classrooms.  It is hoped that eventually there will be images of each space to facilitate these assignments.   

The Committee may eventually collect ADA data, but not at this time.   It was pointed out that while some classrooms are equipped with multimedia, it not always possible to use them simultaneously—e.g., a white board cannot be used if it is obscured by the screen for PowerPoint.  The committee’s work will be coordinated with Stephanie Hooper’s committee on overall WLU space utilization by its focus on classroom use by having one faculty rep from the Faculty Senate committee on the administration’s committee.  Linda said she would send an e-mail to the Chairs’ Council to discover if they are planning any renovations so that this knowledge is shared among these committees’ members.

Traci Tuttle,  General Studies Assessment Committee on LiveText

 Starting the review of individual courses for assessment procedures.  All programs will be evaluated using the CC4A submitted through LiveText.

Ryan Koenig of the Finance Committee will be meeting with Stephanie Hooper for the Finance Committee to discuss Merit Pay (rather moot).

Announcements

· Faculty Senate-BOG Meeting:  Chairman Couch suggested the BOG meet with Faculty Senate in April.

· New Senators:  The Senate needs to hold a Senatorial Election before the last Tuesday in April—the first meeting of the 2016-2017 Senate.  Senators are elected for a 2-year term.  Provost Crawford will present President Greiner with options, which may possibly result in a change in the allocation of the number of senators representing faculty in the various departments and colleges.

· University Policy Review Committee:  Dr. Cowan moved directly to the action item on Policy 123.  It has been decided that there is no longer a Faculty Senate Policy & Procedures Committee.  The committee will be called the University Policy Review Committee, chaired by Provost Crawford.  After consulting the by-laws regarding elections, the paper ballot consisted of Robert Gall, Sheli Bernstein-Goff, David Hanna, Dominique Hoche, and Aaron Harper.  In order to obtain a majority vote, a second election considering the top two candidates (Hanna and Harper) was held.  Dr. Harper was elected to be the faculty representative and David Hanna was selected as the Alternate representative on the University Policy Review Committee.   They will serve until the new Senate convenes.

· Student Rep on the University Policy Review Committee:  Dr. Herrick asked if students were represented on this committee since they are now able to propose policy changes.  Dr. Crawford informed us that there is no student rep.  

Dr. Cowan said she would contact Allison Ashford, SGA President who might want to present this to SGA.  Dr. Herrick suggested Dr. Crawford could invite SGA to send a rep in the meantime, pending a change in the policy stating the constituents of the Committee.

· Faculty Senate Letter to the Administration Regarding Faculty Development and Evaluation:  The letter addresses the dilemma of not being able to afford to attend or present at conferences and conduct extensive library research due to library resource cutbacks hampering professors’ productivity which in turn might have an impact on one’s evaluation of productivity.  Initial letters of appointment (ILAs) of new faculty may have specified publications, presentations, etc. that are much more difficult to accomplish at this time. Discussion ensued as to the wording and organization of the document and whether to send a letter at all, since it would be a first communication from the faculty to our new president.  The motion to table the decision of whether to send a letter was carried.
Faculty Forum

· Sylvia Senften called attention to faculty concern that meeting the ILA stipulation of scholarly activity would be difficult in the face of cutbacks and teaching load.  So the faculty might say in effect, “I don’t have any money to go to conferences, could I add a course instead?”

· The senators broached the possibility of a policy that is more flexible so that a faculty could negotiate the percentages of teaching load, scholarly activity and community service as was the practice several years ago.  

· Jeff Pfister:  reported that a faculty suggested that Policy 242 should be eliminated.  Policy 242 addresses working for other institutions.  The policy reads that approval for such work must be approved by the Provost.   Senator Faycus noted that as long as this work does not interfere with one’s primary duties to WLU, is this really an issue?  Another senator voiced the frustration that there is a general feeling that faculty are being held to a standard that WLU is not reciprocating.  Our loyalty is not met with loyalty.  Our salaries are stagnant while our teaching overloads are not compensated.  [So is it any wonder that faculty are seeking outside employment?]  Dr. Cowan discerned that the consensus was not to rescind this policy.

· Follow-up on Fuhua Chen’s question regarding his daughter’s summer courses being included in the tuition waivers for faculty’s children.  His case was handled resulting in the waiver.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:58 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Susan C. Herrick, Ph.D.

Professor of Sociology

Secretary of Faculty Senate 

